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Highlights 

 The bill may reduce the volume and/or complexity of certain criminal and civil actions 
creating a savings for common pleas courts. 

 The bill may reduce arrests, pretrial incarceration, prosecutions, and resulting convictions 
creating a savings for the Department of Rehabilitation and Correction and county 
criminal justice agencies. 

Detailed Analysis 

Duty to retreat 

The bill expands circumstances under which a person has no duty to retreat before using 
force. Under the bill, a person has no duty to retreat from any place where the person is lawfully 
present before using force, including deadly force, in self-defense, defense of another, or defense 
of that person’s residence. These changes will likely reduce to some degree the number of cases 
in which a person is charged with, and subsequently convicted of, a criminal offense that 
occurred in any place in which the person has a lawful right to be, when that person is able to 
assert that the action was in defense of self or another. 

The bill may reduce the number of persons that otherwise may have been charged and 
convicted of an offense of violence when such an individual claimed the use of force was 
necessary and justified as an act of self-defense. To the extent that such a reduction in convictions 
occurs, there would likely be a corresponding reduction in the number of individuals sentenced 
to prison for committing certain felony offenses. Given the current state prison population in 
excess of 44,000, the magnitude of any reduction in offenders sent to prison because of the bill 
will likely be comparatively small, and the overall annual incarceration cost savings likely no more 
than minimal. 

https://www.legislature.ohio.gov/legislation/legislation-documents?id=GA133-HB-796
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As a result of the potential reduction in certain criminal convictions, there could also be a 
corresponding reduction in state court cost revenues, which are collected locally and forwarded 
for deposit in the state treasury to the credit of the Victims of Crime/Reparations Fund 
(Fund 4020) and the Indigent Defense Support Fund (Fund 5DY0). The state court cost imposed 
for a felony offense is $60, of which $30 is credited to both Fund 4020 and Fund 5DY0. If the bill 
affects a relatively small number of criminal cases annually statewide, then any potential loss in 
court cost revenues that would otherwise have been collected and forwarded to the state 
treasury will likely be minimal at most. 

The bill may create some reduction in the number of persons prosecuted and sanctioned 
or subject to a tort action for an act of violence used in their own defense or the defense of 
another. Such an outcome could create some level of savings in county criminal and civil justice 
system operating expenses and a related loss in court cost, fee, and fine revenues that otherwise 
might have been collected. The magnitude of the potential changes in county criminal and civil 
justice system revenues and expenditures is likely to be no more than minimal annually. 
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